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The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights Expresses Concern Over Treatment of 

Iranian Americans 
 

January 30, 2020  
 
The U. S. Commission on Civil Rights, by unanimous vote, expresses deep concern over 
the treatment of Iranians and Iranian Americans in airports, and calls on the 
Department of Homeland Security to take all necessary steps immediately to ensure 
equitable treatment of all people at America’s borders and on the Department of 
Homeland Security’s Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties to investigate reports of 
discriminatory treatment of Iranians and Iranian Americans at our borders and within 
the United States.  
 
In early 2020, news reports emerged of Iranians – including American citizens who are 
of Iranian descent – who were subjected to particular and intense scrutiny by Customs 
and Border Patrol agents.1 This is in addition to the multiple news reports of Iranians 
with valid visas who were subjected to similar scrutiny, and in some instances barred 
from actually entering the United States.2 Further, it seems that these actions are not 
based on any particularized suspicion or security risk.3 Accordingly, these reports 
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appear to be the latest in a trend of federal actions that may be motivated by a national 
origin and anti-Muslim, anti-immigrant sentiment advanced by the Administration.4  
 
In our recent investigation into hate crimes and the federal government’s role in 
combatting and preventing hate incidents, the Commission heard testimony from 
several experts about the impact of policy decisions and other actions by an 
Administration that can “contribute to a climate of fear and hate.”5 It is particularly 
alarming that in at least one instance, a federal judge issued an order to stay the removal 
of an Iranian student, but authorities still forced the student’s departure from the 
United States.6 Our democracy and the protections enshrined in our Constitution and 
laws, depend on checks and balances and recognition of the essential role of the judicial 
branch.   
 
It remains imperative that our leadership not foster fear of and hostility against some 
Americans.7  
 
Chair Catherine E. Lhamon expressed her concern: “Regardless of religion, race, or 
national origin, all those at America’s door deserve to be treated with respect and 
equally subject to the laws of the United States. And at no time is it ever lawful or 
appropriate to treat American citizens differently based on religion, race, or national 
origin.  Freedom to move within our borders is fundamental to being American.  The 
Commission calls on all leaders of the United States to resoundingly condemn actions to 
the contrary, and for the Department of Homeland Security to investigate these reported 
civil rights violations. 

 
### 
 

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, established by the Civil Rights Act of 1957, is the only 
independent, bipartisan agency charged with advising the President and Congress on civil 

rights and reporting annually on federal civil rights enforcement. Our 51 state Advisory 
Committees offer a broad perspective on civil rights concern at state and local levels. The 
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Commission: in our 7th decade, a continuing legacy of influence in civil rights. For 
information, visit www.usccr.gov and follow us on Twitter and Facebook. 


